/

/y'k

Super Fall Weekend Reviewed
The weekend of October 13
Fall weekend and a super
weekend at that. This reporter
went to all three evening ac¬
tivities and will give you my
was

impressions. Take them for
what they're worth.
I had both the priviledge

and

pleasure to interview all three
acts
on
Friday evening.
Opening the show was Papa
John Creach. In my estimation,
he definitely stole the show.
Papa John had the crowd
moving from the time he came
on stage until he walked off
after his encore. His rendition of
"Over the Rainbow" put a lump
in my throat
to my eyes.

and brought tears

Papa John and his band are
really tight. They enjoy each

and have
respect for the members of the
others

company

band. I think this is quite
evident from watching them. A
little reflection on Papa John;
he loves people and music,
which he says will help him to
live longer. He enjoys playing
outdoors concerts the best, so-he
can see the trees and watch
birds fly overhead. He would
like to get into a rock-n-roll type
TV show. He also plans on re¬
doing some old songs like
"Summertime," "Danny-Boy/'
and "Stardust," and dressing
them up in the fashion of "Over

the Rainbow." He also
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plans on

using more material from the
band.

Papa John keep so
young? He exercises, eats good
How does

food and lets his wife take care
of him. With his fiddle in his

hand, and the crowd shouting,
Papa John will be with us for a
long time to come.

Ruggiero Named To
Scholar

Directory

by Brooke Wilhelm

Next up on our bill was the
James Cotton Band. Cotton,
based in Chicago, showed us
that blues is still in and on the

Recently,
honorable
recognition was bestowed upon
one
of our finest English
teachers,
Vincent
Ryan
Ruggiero. Mr. Ruggiero was

upswing. He is busy doing the
college
circuit
and
is
enlightening as to how good
blues should sound. They are
presently busy preparing
another album produced by

selected for inclusion in the
seventh
edition
of
the
DIRECTORY of AMERICAN
Scholars. The criteria for
selection is based on the notable
achievement evidenced by

Steve Miller.
Their plans for the future
include getting into a little rock.
'James Cotton also expressed a
desire to do a movie soundtrack.

publications of scholarly works,

Finishing off was Com¬
mander Cody. He brought the
audience to their feet and kept
them their till the end of the
show. I feel Commander has

finally gotten it together with
this new band. They're quality
musicians, their tight and their
cooking.
Cody has his masters in fine
arts. He specializes in sculp¬
tures and large acrylic pain¬
tings. He plans to get into the
movies, lecture some more,
writing songs, and planning a
Lost

Planet

When

Re-Union.

he was in the music
business, Commander Cody
asked why

responded, "To have a good
time and keep from getting
old!"
On Saturday evening DTU
and WDTIJ sponsored a pub
Continued

on

page 8

achievement in terms of ex¬

perience and training of a
position in scholarly work equal
to that

of associated with

doctorate

a

degree, along with

activities, or at¬
of a responsible
position by reason of previous
and present scholarly works.
Mr. Ruggiero was an excellent

present

tainment

being

a

highly

respected

teacher, he has written many
articles and journals

for various
magazines and has successfully
had three college-utilized books,
published which are highly
recognized and widely used on
campus and throughout the
country. These books are
Beyond Feelings, Elements of
Rhetoric, and The Moral
Imperative.
Mr. Ruggiero graudated from
Siena College, New York with a
Bachelor's degree in English.
From there, he went on to the
College of St. Rose, Albany,
New York, where he concluded
his

formal education

with

a

Master's degree in English. He
obtained a position as an
Industrial
engineer.
His

responsibilities

HSMA

Last Tuesday, we
honor of attending a

graduates

had th^
seminar

speaker Mark Minoff of
Grossinger's Hotel. Mr. Minoff
was talking to students about
the value of a 2 year education
vs. a 4 year education. He has
had 4 years of schooling him¬
self, graduating with an
Associate's Degree from NYC
Community College and then
held by

went

on

to

University

Oklahoma

to

State

receive his
in 1969,

Bachelor's Degree
Mr. Minoff's
many

whether

varied
or

colleagues had

opinions

on

not to continue onto

a 4 year program, but, all agree
that at least 2 years of ex¬

perience are vital, along with an
Associate's Degree.
Another highly stressed point
made was that to be a sales

representative, you must know
your hotel before you can sell it.
Mark
said, "The more
education you have makes it
easier to get in the door and that
you should also know the hotel
you are going to work for and

tfie financial aspects of it."
An interesting fact is that 92
percent of
Delhi Hotel

included

determining how improvements
could be made within the
company to create faster, more
efficient working potential, the

without further
education are working in the

by Rochelle Isenberg

analysis of all the work
positions, and time studies. Mr.
Ruggiero believes this job was
the most challenging and in¬
fluential in helping to sharpen
his own thinking ability in
problem solving.
A resident of Delhi and the

hotel field.

"Interviews are the key." Mr.
Minoff urges the importance of

features in the hotel industry
you may

have

never

thought

about or were interested in
before." "Besides, interviews
are something everyone in the
hotel industry must get used
to."
The seminar by Ralda Adams
of Hospitality Personnel Inc.
has been postponed to a later
date.
The H.S.M.A. suggestion box
is now located in the conference
room of Alumni Hall.
David Dorf's Seminar and
Dinner
are
being
held

tomorrow, Tuesday, October 24
at

4:00, starting off in Sanford

Hall.
Mr.
educational

leading

Dorf
is
director

speaker

around

the
and

the

world for H.S.M.A. Inter¬
national. An enjoyable and
beneficial lecture is guaranteed
for all who attend. See you at
Sanford Hall
.

.

.

proud father of eight, Mr.
Ruggiero began teaching at

Ruggiero
purpose

semester.

Leading off the list is an
F.S.E.A. sponsored campus
wide pumpkin sale ! On October
24 F.S.E.A. members will be
up booths
and buy the

setting

where you
pumpkin of
your choice. Why not decorate
your room with an. orange
F.S.E.A. pumpkin.
come

Speaking about Halloween,
the F.S.E.A. will hold its first
annual Beer Blast on October 28
in Gerry Hall Lounge. Tickets
will be sold by club members
and will cost $2.00. The party
will run from 3 p.m. to 7 p.m.,
and costumes are optional.
Those who do dress up will be

eligible to win a bottle of liquor
for the best costume. So

come

to

Gerry Hall Lounge, with your
ticket on October 28, Saturday

writing

of

Rhetoric

the

and

has

Beyond Feelings was to make
accessible to the average
reader the fundamentals of
critical analysis and creative,
effective writing. He recognizes
that these areas of education

Delhi

the

Tech

in

student

1961.

to

He

become

an

desperately lacking at
colleges.
Presently Mr. Ruggiero is

were

analytical, critical thinker, and
a careful, thoughtful, writer. He
feels that unfortunately many
students are the products of the
media,
poor
education
(especially in English), and the
accompanying false notions
about truth and knowledge. All
students are subjected to
varying environmental in¬
fluences that, at times, can be
exerted in damaging ways. A
student may come to college
with a very limited background
in developmental thinking. Mr.
Ruggiero feels it is his aim to
guide the student to be less
inclined to judge on the basis of
appearance, less inclined to
jump to conclusions, and to be
less inclined to have ready

many

answers. He wants the
students to learn how to deal

high

made

with complex problems and
be flexible and imaginative

and

writing

thinking.

to
in

His

involved

in

the

process

of

revising his new book, Your
Creative Potential, which will
be made available for mass
market. This book is the out¬
come of two years of intensive
research involving the reading
of over 300 books and journals.
Mr.

Ruggiero is also planning

three

books.

more

Many students enjoy Mr.
Ruggiero's classes. He is witty,
full of color and expression, and
excellent speaker. He suc¬
ceeds
in
exercising each
student's
mind
with
his
discussions and word games.
an

We, the students of Delhi, take
great pride in having such a

quality,

teacher such

as

personable
Mr. Ruggiero.

Menu

Gets

Planning
Underway

by Roni Scheff

by Joe Ianaconi
The F.S.E.A. (Food Service
Executive Association) has
unvieled some of the major
events it has planned for this

for

Elements

taught Humanities, Ethics, and
is presently teaching English
courses.
His
teaching
philosophy revolves around the
hopeful intention of educating

FSEA Plans It All!

interviews, because "even if
you are not interested in the

department the interviewer is
talking about, he-she may open
you up to other ideas and

Vincent

choice for this honor. Besides

This
second

con¬

past week was the
meeting of Menu
Planning Committee. Under the
guidance of Mrs. Joyce Piatt,
director
of Alumni Hall,
students get together to discuss
ways to improve the Dining
Hall. They look for new recipes,
new products, and adding little
extras: like ice for juice in the
morning.
Future plans for the com¬
mittee include going to SUCO at

cerning its speakers telling who

Oneonta next week to view their

will be there and what will be

dining facilities. We will also be
going to SUCO at Oswego on the
14th of November to meet Craig
Traub, Alumnus of Delhi and

at 3 p.m.

in costume or not and
get primed for Halloween.
The

F.S.E.A.

has

not

forgotten about the food service
division either. The club plans
to have speakers twice a
month!
Along with these
speakers, demonstrations will
be planned. A cake decorator is
already booked to speak and it
should be an interesting ex¬
perience. The F.S.E.A. will
make

announcements

discussed.
Members of the F.S.E.A. will
be in for a treat this semester.
The club has some trips planned
in the near future. A trip to the
Utica Club Brewery has been

planned along with a possible
trip to a local Winery and a
meat
packing firm. The
F.S.E.A. certainly has been
working hard on these events
and is confident everyone will
enjoy them.

former director of Alumni Hall.
He will be giving us a tour of the
many

facilities at Oswego.

We will be sponsoring a minifood show in the near future.
These are some of the many
activities that Menu Planning

takes part
terested in
Mrs. Piatt.

in. So if your in¬
joining just contact
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DELHI
Delhi Soccer
Pair

Loses

by Peter Merena
The Broncos lost a "heartbreaker"
to
Morrisville

Community
College
last
Tuesday 2-0, a team that is
nationally ranked and presently
undefeated with a 7-0 record.
The first half of the game was
scoreless
as
Morrisville
dominated play with both teams

record
impressively to 5-0 this week as
the women's varsity volleyball

spikes that were unreturnable
by Jill Fuge, Joy Bertram and
Eileen O'Donnell. Again Andrea

team came out

Smith hustled to show off a

Delhi raised its

defeated

Jose

tough and effective defense for
Delhi.
On Sat., the team travelled to
Adirondack CC to play the host
team and Clinton CC. The rally
started with Delhi winning two

team

Columbia-Greene

in

Delhi started slow in the
first two games and trailed
most of the way, then broke
through as they have done
before and finished strong with

scores.

straight games over Clinton CC
15-2, 15-6 as Eileen O'Donnell
and Joy Bertram were again
hitting hard for Delhi. Ellen

them.
In the second half, Morrisville
scored twice. The first followed
a minor injury to Delhi goalie
Mike Heal. A corner kick booted
into the goal mouth was headed,

hitting the goalpost and
bouncing between it and the
goalie. "Die second followed a 30
yard "blast" towards the op¬
posite side of the Tech goal. In a
futile attempt to save it, Mike
dove from one side of the goal to
the other; the ball, just inches
beyond his reach, hit the post
and shot in.
This made Delhi's regional
record 3-5-1 with only four
games remaining this year, the
next of which will be played on
Saturday away at Genesee. So
far this season, this game was
the
only one in which
Morrisville could not score
more than two goals. Also, this
was one of the first times within
the past three years that a team
has held them scoreless during
the first half.
In a non-regional match,
Delhi lost to the "Warriors" of

Hartwick, by a score of 3-1. Josh
Eaton scored after receiving a

from winger Stan

Moslowski for the Broncos lone

goal.

Abbate served 11 straight points
for Delhi to contribute to the

victory. Adirondack CC
challenged the Bronco women
easy

in the second match and also
fell in 2 straight games, 15-9,153. The Delhi team has 3 big
contest this week as they will

again take on Ulster away on
Monday but host Mohawk
Valley on Wednesday and
Hudson Valley on Sat. at 2:00 in
Farrell Hall gym.

X-Country
Delhi Tech finished 4th in the
Columbia-Greene Invitational.
Delhi was lead by Captain Bob
Pulz who finished 7th.
Other Delhi results
Kevin Costello
Bob Eckerler

Craig

Paul35th

Buel
Steve Lawrence
Don Lawrence

Fall Weekend Pong Tournament
out

Intergalactic P.O.N.G.
Tournament was held this past
The

In the

Nelson. In the
between Keith
and Ed White,

final

Alpha Sigma Tau, Delhi's service fraternity,
had everyone going in circles last October 15 in
the First Annual Fall Weekend Road Rally.
The fun began at 2:00 p.m. on a typical dreary
Delhi Sunday afternoon. Contestants reported to
1 parking lot on the west end of campus and
proceeded on course at five minute intervals.
were

distributed

as

each

car

left its

starting block and from there the confusion
began.
Competitors crossed over 4)3 miles of Delaware
County territory finishing back at 1 lot. Each car
was directed to stop at 13 checkpoints along their
route where an official signed a voucher list.
Of the 12 applicants, George Rice of 9 Franklin
Street was the swiftest turning in a time of 57.0
minutes. In second place was the two-women
team of Brooke Wilhelm and Hillary Shultis
driving truck-truck, completing the Rally in i
hour, 14 minutes. Third place honors went to
Patrick Hennessy and Joann in the Blue Bom¬
ber, time, 1 hour, 38 minutes.
Trophies will be given to these brave warriors

Bowling Highlights

and Glenn Fox. The team of
Roth and Tierson, with their

exceptional teamwork and
skillful play, proved to be too
much for their opposition and
out victorious.
Overall the tournament was a
success, with many pings
came

Albany State
Delhi
Broome
Hudson Valley

Cobleskill
Dutchess
RPI

Green Mt. CC
Berkshire CC
Col. Greene

ponged and balls played.
Official: Andrew Gross.

Join Our

Road

Directions

match

Schimmelfing
Schimmelfing
pulled out a winner.
We wrapped up the tour¬
nament with exciting doubles

Rally"AETen"Up
by Students

seeing
Dave
Marty Roth pitted
against Keith Schimmelfing
Tierson and

exceptional matches played by
Keith Schimmelfing, Marty
Roth, Ed White and Fred

women's division the players
were quite even in skill. We
climaxed with an exciting finals
match between Beth Golden
and Melanie Merrithew. After
many long vollies Melanie came

Morrisville
Mohawk

competition

top.

In the men's division we had
excellent play throughout. With

weekend at the home of the
DuBois Cowboys, Dubois Hall.
With 41 entrants, the com¬

petition was stiff.

on

later this week.
The Brothers of Alpha Sigma Tau would like to
extend their greatest appreciation and deepest
thanks to their sister sorority (DZT) for making
this event a big success.

Intramural Sports

Activities

Beginning October 23 team rosters

are

due-

October 20 for reservations. If you cannot
organize a team just come when the activity is
scheduled and we will find you a team.
All activities begin at 4:00 and are divided into
two

leagues. One league is at 4:00, the other
begins at 5:00 and runs until 6:00.
Each activity will begin with organizational
play and end with a single elimination tour¬
nament for the championship. The activities
scheduled will be as follows:
-Men's Volleyball-Mondays
-Women's Volleyball-Tuesdays
-Co-ed Volleyball-Wednesdays
.3.mm Basketball-Thursdays
-Gymnastics-Tuesdays

How would Freud
relate to OV?
Cold. Yet warming.
Hearty, full-bodied flavor. Yet smooth and easy going down.
And, OV develops a big head on contact.
Conflict. Conflict. Trauma. Trauma. Freud's diagnosis?
We think he would have said, "It's too good to gulp." And you will,
too. In the final analysis.

MEN'S LEAGUE

Jeff Florimont (Sleepers) 214 High Game 566
Series
Ed Francis (Killers) 194 High Game 558 Series
Joe Riina (Headpins) 205 High Game
MIXEDLEAGUE

Louisiana

,

Anyway,

Thought The Ali-Spinks
Fight Was A Knockout
NEW ORLEANS, LA (CPS)Conventional wisdoip has it that
the winner of the Sept. 15
Muhammad Ali-Leon Spinks

heavyweight championship
fight was Muhammad Ali. But

conventional wisdom is wrong.
The big winners were tax
collectors for-New Orleans and
the state of Lousiana.
Ticket sales were the highest
ever
for a
match,

Men: Frank Eschenberger (Sandbaggers) 236
High Game 546 Series; Bill Breidenbach (Tur¬
tles) 202 High Game 552 Series.
Women: Rita Mazzarello (Turtles) 176,162,161
for a 501 Series; Margaret Stanley (Sandbaggers) 169 High Game 471 Series; Donna
Cannon (Bad News Bowlers) 446 Series.

Bowling League Schedule
MEN'S LEAGUE
10-23
6:00-The Sting vs. King Pins; The Sleepers vs.
Killers
9:00-The Headpins vs. Aswipes; Ball Busters vs.
P.J.'s

foxing

totaling $6 million. But of that,
the city takes ^ sales tax cut ol
$224,000, while the state's share
amounts to $168,224. The state
gets still another one percent
share (some $61,000) to help pay
off the Superdome, and yet
another four percent of the
estimated $1 million in hotel and
motel revenues produced by the

fight. Officially) that leaves the
fight promoters with a paltry
$5,547,476 left to pay federal
taxes, the fighters, hnd all other
expenses.

Such

figures,

however, do not include net¬
work "television revenues.

22nd
31st
Dennis
42nd
50th
68th

Team Results

Nacimento,

applied their defensive tactics
extremely well as they stopped
the numerous shots against

sideline pass

top 3 more

impressive 3 straight game
match with 15-13,15-13, and 15-3

sweeper-back Nigel Fraser and
supported by fullbacks George
and

on

an

gaining ample opportunities to
score. The Tech defense led by
Wade

season

times in the past week.
On Thursday, the

X-Country

Varsity Volleyball Team

Women's

MIXEDLEAGUE
10-24

6:00-llth Frame vs. Gutter Dusters; Bad News
Bowlers vs. Pinners
9:00-FOBs vs. Fleeps; High Rollers vs. Under
Taken
10-25

6:00-Rowdy Turtles vs. Team 21; Lucky Strikes
Cracker Jacks
9:00-Sand Baggers vs. Burnouts; Daffy's
vs. Silver Spins
10-26
6:00-Russell 5 vs. Team 24; Team 14 vs. ?

vs.

Ducks

Friday and Saturday nights-5-12-Red Pin
Bowling.
Sunday nights-5-12-Win bowling pins by
getting strikes with red h*ad i"

Imported from Canada by Century Importers, Inc., Mew York, MY

34
68
103
137
153
157
192
194
212
207
273
D.N.F.
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OPEN 6 DAYS
MON-THUR - 9 A.M.-12 P.M.
FRI- SAT. 9 A.M. - 1 A.M.

Sandwiches-Subs
Munchies-Salads
Cold cuts-Cheeses
Beer-1 mported- Domestic

Kegs-Roiling Papers

UW!
MBiittn

Wanted:
Students who have

BEST SUBS IN DELHI

done

SPECIAL
49c
Bologna or American Cheese

a

49c

Sandwich
Effective

on

Bologna
American Cheese
Liverwurst

for campus or

To be rewarded

Corned Beef

2.00

1.30
1.30

Jarlesburg

1.65

Olive Loaf

1.55

1.45

HOT SUBS

Peter

Meatball Hero

Pepperoni

1.65
1.65

Chick Roll
Tuna Salad

1.55
1.60

Sausage 8< Peppers

1.95

Pastrami
Corn Beef

2.00
2.00

Spiced Ham

1.55
1.95

Virginia Ham

2.00
2.10

Genoa Salami

.

Ham & Cheese
Swiss Cheese
Lettuce & Tomato
Ham Cappicola

Turkey Breast
Roast Beef
Baked Ham

1

on roll
2 eggs on roll
Hams & Eggs
-

-

Fill out

11 a.m.

application below

2.10

for

.50
.75
.99

Egg

8 a.m.

Mokay and

1.80

Roast Beef w-gravy
Steak & Cheese

1.60
.90
1.85
1.85
1.85
1.85

by

merchants of Delhi

1.65

Taylor Ham

community.

White Bread

through October 31st

COLD SUBS

good deed

worthy student!

only

"In the heart of downtown Delhi'

Student of the Month

746-3722

Application!

DIMENSIONS
Name:

Campus Address:

Telephone Number:
Deed Done:

(please give full explanation)

Who Killed Cock Robin
(Not I, but sometimes
I have wondered)
I have some friends who are on the emergency squad and when I go to
these dish-to-pass (one shot casserole deals) suppers; I always look
around to see if any of them are present. I am generally a pretty safe if
not very imaginative cook. But something dangerous and mysterious
stirs in my blood when I make something for these events. I think it's my
Ve French blood that's to blame. If I were even V4 French, I would fix a
dish that would make mouths water and everyone would queue up wiating
for me to divulge the secret ingredients. I even had a dream where the
students of the "Take Five Cafe" were begging me on their knees, to just

give them a hint of what I put in a famous dish of mine. But I wouldn't do
it. The memory of being turned away without a taste of the fancy chicken
dish (with the French name that I can't spell) has left a bad taste in my
mouth. Of course I should have known you need a reservation!
As it is I seem to go hog-wild when I put in spices. If a little curry is
pleasing, I have to add a bit more, then I decide I put in too much so I add
more ingredients. Perhaps I should add Va dove of garlic, but wait a
minute if a little is great, a lot is better and so on. Sometimes I get a
casserole so hot that it practically takes the roof off of some innocent
victim's mouth. As the tears

run

down his

or

her cheeks; I stand there

waiting and watching and then breathe a sigh of relief when I see the
victim's face return to its normal color.
After everyone has taken her empty dish with her;
table and hurriedly put my partly eaten casserole in a
and leave the fiarty, sadder, but unfortunately no wiser.

I sneak up to the
brown paper bag
Dorothy Gracey
i

Extra note-l still have
throw away.

few copies of the "Daily News," some I did not

really sentimental, gloomy story by Jimmy
Breslin, "The Dark, the Light, the Soul of a Bogside Mother," written
when he was in Derry, Northern Ireland. The bidding has been hot and
heavy and anyone that wants to get a bid in before it is too late can con¬
tact me after 6:30 nights. I also have another "Daily News" with a
column by Gerald Nachman, the humourist, "A Case of Non-Athlete's
Foot." Unfortunately, I do not have any with bikini-clad beauties from
Australia!

One has

a

Person Submitted

by:

1

Cut Out

1

a

•

Please return

application to newspaper office located in Dubois

Hall, Senate Office in Farrell Hall, or mailboxes at college union
desk. Decision made by Senate Executiv* Board and newspaper
executive board are final!*

DELHI TIMES/ October 23, 1978, p. 4

viewpoint

NEWS BRIEFS
Musical Mime At Hartwick
The Michael

Hennessy Mime

residency, Wednesday, October
25-Thursday, October 26, by the
Hartwick College ConcertLecture Series.
The folk music

team

Office, Anderson Center for the
Arts, Room 3L Ext. 529.
Michael Hennessy began his
career as a professional mime
in 1972. Prior to that he studied

dance with Loyce Houlton,
Robert Moulton, and Nancy
Hauser. His mime training
includes work with Jessica

Grande, Myron Johnson and
David Feldshuh.

Smoking Scheduled At Delhi College
affects

Know

To

will be
sponsored by the Delhi College
Continuing Education Office
and
the
American
Lung

About

Breathing and Smoking But
Were Afraidtto Ask" is the title
of a seminar scheduled for
October 24 at 7:30 p.m. in
Evenden Tower, Room 203 at
the
State
University

smoking,

Association of Mid-New York.
Helen Eickhoff, regional
director of the American Lung
Association of Mid-New York,
Inc. (Binghamton), will lead the
session.
The seminar is free and open
to the public.

Agricultural and Technical
College at Delhi.
The session, focusing on
respiratory health and $he

SASU Calendar

of

Membership Conference

Dear Mom and

Dad,

A great deal of speculation
has been taking place lately, as
to who I (Rufina) really am.
Now I don't think it's that im¬

portant or noteworthy. Afterall,
does anyone question if their
roommate is really who they
say they are, when writing
home.
I am

sure

has

no one

ever

questioned the validity of Ann
Landers, Dear Abby, Erma
Bombeck, Sylvia Porter or
Dorothy Gracey. These people
have daily and weekly columns
in newspapers. Everyone ex¬

Even if you have been vac¬
cinated against measles in the

represents SUNY students in
the State Legislature, an¬
nounced its next general
membership conference is to
take place November 3-5 at the
University of Buffalo's Main A

population.

campus.
SASU

Student voting rights, the
Educational
Opportunity

highest levels in

Allinger said the conference
will be, "issue-oriented," and
still "clarify our position on a
number of topics."

at

the

conference

clarification to the student

_

Program, and the repeal of the
Health Fee are among the
issues to be touched

on

at the

$139,366 grant from the United
States Administration on

Aging

study the needs of the elderly

in Northeastern New York. The

HSA—NENY

Term Care will serve as project
director.
The project will identify ways
in which the elderly or people

working on their behalf cope
with declining health status and
functional
capacity.
The

proposal was
among 35 chosen for funding
from 224 applications submitted
nationwide, and the only HSA
project funded under the

research will include use of
formal social and health care

program.
The grant
award for a

the

year

is the first-year
proposed three-

project entitled "Aging as

Rural Phenomenon." Dr.
Eleanor Stoller, Associate
Professor of Sociology at
a

SUNY-Plattsburgh,
authored
proposal and will
serve as Principal Investigator.
Dr. J. Stanley Yale, HSA-NENY

the research

Senior Health Planner for Long

and

with

all

graduation
requirements, each student is
personally responsible for
meeting this requirement.
The minimum mathematics

competency
of the

can

be met in

one

following ways:

1.

a

2.

successful

passing score on the
mathematics test adpiinistered
during orientation;
the

course

completion of
9242\£ollege

especially around exam times.
With hopes to eleviate this
reappearance of measles an
immunication program will be

WDTU News

to informal and formal
and social support
systems, the project will
provide a policy basis for
linking health and social service
delivery.
The research project is part
persons

by Dorothy Gaydos
Program Director

health

of the HSA-NENY's planning
and implementation program
for long term care services in
Northeastern New York.

Mathematics;
3. a passing score
minimum

oij

mathematics

petency test, administered
periodically at the Mathematics
Lab in Bush Hall, third floor; or
4.
completion
of
a
mathematics course at a higher
level than 9242. This includes
courses 9202, 9205, 9206, 9207,
9209, 9212, 9217, 9218, 9222, or

9226.
This

requirement does not
apply
to
Associate
of
Occupational Studies degree

students or certificate program
students.
The results of your orien¬
tation math test can be obtained
from your faculty advisor.
For further information,
your

the

to

Much of

a large
outbreak of measles and rubella
occurred here at the College in
Delhi.
Unfortunately, the
outbreak resulted in a high
incidence of student absentism

relationship of elderly

contact

years.

high immunity levels.
This past spring,

"Die past week was a good one
for U-1390; for one thing, we
received a transfer of funds so
we

faculty advisor,

Division
Dean,
or
any
mathematics faculty member
at the Mathematics Lab (4364)

can

buy

a

new

SONY

Cassette Deck. It is a big step
forward for the station because
it will enable us to tape .com¬

mercials, special interest
shows, and new tapes to be

played
takes
10

Arts, Science, and Applied
Science degree students must
meet the College's minimum
mathematics competency as a
requirement for graduation. As

increased

the increase resulted from
outbreaks which occurred in
school populations, particularly

services, informal or natural
helping networks, and self care. Through examination of

Important Notice
Effective with the graduating
class of 1980, all Associate of

1977

among 10 to 19 year olds in
communities believed to have

conference.

Studying The Needs of the Elderly

Health Systems Agency of
Northeastern New York, Inc.
(HSA—NENY) has received a

to

workshops will be

delegation actively
participating. They will deal,
among other topics, in ways to
organize around issues and

Steve

President

Grant For

Various
conducted
with the

asked.
in the

happen to them, that happen to
me.
For
instance;
the
placement center turned me on
to this really good job. I was
quite excited over it, as I was
sure I had it in the bag.
I heard there was an opening
for a Pope. So naturally I ap¬
plied. I even sat through a
session so I could send
them the best resume possible.
resume

Well, I waited and waited, and
then received a letter from the
Vatican. They said it was their

feelings that
handle

a man

the

could better

situation

than

a

They thanked me for
applying and said should I
decide to alter this situation,
they would be happy to consider
me,„ should the position become
woman.

vacant.
I mean, am I all that different
from the average Techie at

"Camp Delhi?" I have a family
with the average 2.3 children,
two pets, three cars and a
gardner. We lived in various
cities including "the island."
Mom, you make chicken soup
and Dad used to travel by the
Long Island Railroad.
I live in the dorm like most
students and suffer the same
afflictions they do. I lock myself

out, answer the phone when the
fire alarm rings, am late

for

class, flunk tests, occassionally,
even eat in Alumni Hall. What
else will prove I'm just like

I

everyone else?
I guess I'll just have to come
out of the closet when I leave. I

that's the only way
people will realize I'm not some
three eyed monster, but tall
with green hair (since the new
dye didn't work), slightly at¬
suppose

tractive and somewhat ar¬
ticulate.
Till next time, or whenever I
find out who I really am, turn
down my bed and say Hi to bro!
Your loving

daughter,
Rufina

Immunization Bulletin
past you may not be immune to
wild measle virus. Recently,
many cases of measles have
occurred in people who believed
they were adequately im¬
munized against measles.
Statewide, the number of
measles cases reported in 1976

The Student Association of the
State University (SASU), which

no questions
my picture

paper to make me more
credible.
I'll admit that I'm a little
different than the above
mentioned writers. They don't
have the same situations

ID and available at the Box

"Everything You Always
Wanted

cepts them,
I even put

Thursday, October 26 at 8 p.m.
Tickets are $3.00 for General
Admission, $2.00 with Hartwick

of

Blegen & Sayer will perform at
Theatre, Anderson Center for
the Arts on Wednesday, October
25 at 8 p.m. This will be free and
open to the public.
The Mime, Michael Hen¬
nessy, will give a movement
workshop teaching mime
techniques and theory at Smith
Hall
Lounge, Wednesday,
October 25 at 4 p.m. Attendance
is open to the general public.
You must pre-register with the

Seminar On

Dear Mom and Dad,

Office of Student Services, Ext.
555. Come dressed to take an
active part in the activity.
The Residency will culminate
in a concert of music and mime
to
be given at
Theatre,
Anderson Center for the Arts,

& Music Theater, featuring the
music of Blegen & Sayer, has
been engaged for a two day

letters

on

over

"Bertha" when she
until

from 11:45 p.m.

a.m.

Secondly, at
we

our

last meeting,

discovered the need for

new

DJ's, mainly to act as sub¬
stitutes and do weekday shows.
So if you are interested, here's
your chance to join the station.
There is ONE catch, though;
you really have to come to the

held in the Foreman Hall Health

one

Center, by recommendation of
the New York State Department

It may not

of Health.
The following students should
be immunized or reimmunized:
1. Any person
munized prior to

im¬
January 1968
innoculated with
was

who was
inactive vaccine.
2. Any person who at any time
received live attenuated measle
vaccine with gamma globulin.
or

3.

Anyone who has

measles

or

been

never

had

immunized

of being
pregnant you should have a
pregnancy
test prior to
receiving the immunization.
The
immunization
is
not
recommended for pregnant
women. It is also advisable that

following the immunization that
you do not become pregnant for
at least 3 months.

Those who do not need a
measles vaccination are:
1. A person that has had a
documented case of measles.

Please be advised that a
Measles Vaccination clinic will
be held in the Foreman Hall
Health Center:
October 16, 17, 18, 19-8:00
a.m. - 9:00 p.m.
October 20-8:00 a.m. - 5:00

2. A person

that has received

measles immunization since

a

1968.
3. A person who has
to eggs and feathers.

Measle

allergies

immunizations

are

safe, but may be associated
with a mild fever, and rash in

meetings once you join! WDTU
works as a group and we need
people who have something to
offer and can cooperate with
others. There is plenty of room
for new ideas, so please join us!
The next item on our agenda
campus wide opinion poll
the New Format we have

was a
on

adopted (i.e. Specially timed
Disco,
Punk,
Rock
and
Classical Shows). We'd greatly
appreciate a good amount of
feedback, so please don't throw
away the sheet of paper you find
in your mailbox!
Finally, WDTU and DTU cosponsored the Pub Dance for
Fall Weekend, which turned out
to be a huge success! In fact, it
was a success even though huge
billows of smoke frequently
emitted from the Popcorn
Popper, but it worked well
enough forus to pop over 20 lbs!
"Emotion" provided the music

p.m.
October 27-8:00

a.m.

-

5:00

p.m.
This clinic will be free!
If you have any questions, call
the Health Center at 746-4194.
for the

evening,

mixture of

a

disco and Top 40 which kept
almost everyone happy all

night. Special thanks to Student
Senate, who provided us with
candles

and

beautiful

flower

arrangements to enhance the
evening's mood.
We'd like to thank the guys in
AET for their help setting up
and taking down and drinking
beer, not to mention their ef¬
fective id check

so

we

could

keep the liquor license-sorry for
all those not yet 18 but we had to
be
pretty strict!
DTU's
esteemed editor, Gary Crisalli,
deserves

a

lot

of credit

for

everything (or whatever) he did
Saturday night, and last, but not
least, thanks to the popcorn
ladies-clean up women- and
(un) official hostesses, Roni
Scheff, Jenny Niccolls, and
myself (we're not too modest!)
See you next week!

Learning Skills Center

study time, increasing reading
speed, writing reports, and
studying for exams.

through Friday from 8:30 a.m.
to 5 p.m. and is staffed with
specialists to help you achieve
your goals here at Tech.

23rd and

Walk-in assistance is offered
in various areas-from solving
mathematical problems to

Frisbee at the Center for
minicourses
in
Reading

taking class notes, organizing

last 48 hours.
If you are suspicious

against measles.

News from the
Have you visited the Learning
Skills Center on the third floor
of Bush Hall? It's open Monday

that

week, that is not contagious.
prevent measles if
you have been exposed but may
lessen the severity of the
disease if exposed within the

It's not too late to enroll in the
one-credit workshops which

during the week of October
run for the rest of the
semester. Sign up with Mrs.

start

Improvement, in Writing, or in

Study Skills. These modules are
designed to improve your skills
in time for final exams.
These seven-week courses
will be offered again during the

spring semester. They are
practically guaranteed to
improve your grades and are
highly recommended if you are
planning to transfer. PreContinued

on

page 8
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editorial

comment

A student's college years are most
important in the role they play in
building his or her character and at¬

Lighte On The Subject
by

station WDTU. I find the music

Bernie Lighte

exciting and filled with
variety. However, a couple of
questions have crossed my
mind. First, why is most of the
equipment obsolete and only
half useable? Second, why can't
very

I

never

thought I would hear a

violin talk. But I did

on

October

13, as Papa John Creach made
his fiddle do all kinds of wierd
and wonderful things. Creach
and his group were just part of
our Fall Concert. Also on the

James Cotton
finger poppin, foot
stompin band, and Commander
Cody with his Moonlighters
playing Country and Western
program
and his

were

like I've never heard
before. This reporter attained a

music

there

be

varied

more

programming on the station.
For example, would it not be
possible to interview students,
teachers and other speakers on
different issues of the day? In
addition, something like the fall
could

concert

be

broadcast

either live, or

due to this Delhi ^happening. I
now
know that this con¬

taped for future
presentations. After all, WDTU
like our paper, is a form of self
expression, as such it should

temporary style of American

receive the widest latitude

Music expresses the mood of the
young. It is innovative, often

possible.

but above all it is filled
intensity.
Today's generation is also
intent. Almost everything that
is done or said by our youth, is

library has been open an
day for the
past two weeks. It has greatly
aided us in preparing for our
midterms. However, perhaps
the question of extending these
hours permently should be
considered. There is no place
else on campus where students
can study with the accessibility

new

appreciation of Rock music

raucous,

with

filled with concerted and sin¬
cere drive. Our young people

truly have the burning desire to
make things better not only for
themselves, but for the world in
general. For this we should all
be grateful. We should all from
now on try not to knock the
Rock.

Speaking

of

the
en¬
I believe
something should be said
concerning the campus radio

tertainment media,

Our

extra hour every

of

more

materials than in

library. Of

course,

the matter
most of our
amount of
bance. So

our

there is also

of being able to do
work with the least
noise and distur¬
how about more,

titudes for a lifetime.
This statement is

subject to con¬
troversy when looking at the average
SUNY student of today. This trend
seems to be obvious when we visualize
the Delhi Tech campus.

Student involvement has not been a

great desire of the Delhi student this
year. A minority of students are
running
campus
activities and
organizations leaving a large epidemic
of acute epicureanism.
There has been more, da mage, more
police citations, more tickets and more

delinquent behavior in the first half of
this school year than in previous years.
The faults are in no one person in
particular, it seems to be a stream of
consciousness
flowing through the
entire student body.
of

"The

Well all I have to say is that
you guys really missed a fan¬
tastic Senate Meeting on
October 12. The meeting was
called to order at 7:35 p.m.
Corrections to previous weeks
minutes were taken from

repairs and put into additional
equipment.
Announcements:

FSEA has

postponed their tournaments
until a later date. Executive
Club had a beer blast in Murphy
at 3 p.m.

(heard it was a goodie)
NYSAAT is sponsoring a skip-ameal,

on

November 14. The

proceeds going to the Humane
Society.
Reports: IDC is having two
buses going to NYC for the play
at the Winter Garden. They're
either going to see "Grease" or
"Beatle Mania." Their movies

picked for the year, and of
course, no smoking allowed.
They also have $324 in their
are

treasury.
Dining Hall-no report. Can't
have a report without a
representative. College Union
had sold
concerts

1020 tickets

(what

to

the

show, but
different article). They
a

that's a
have also booked Allan Harris
band for $750. They will play at
a

future pub dance.
SASU-There was

a

meeting

in Albany attended by our own
Bill and Roger. We also had two
visitors from Albany down to

discuss ways to raise funds and
get off campus students

recognized. By the way, Delhi is
the only two year school
represented by SASU, although
Cobleskill is interested. Also,
SASU is a line item and doesn't
have to be voted on.
Treasurers
Report—Bill

reminded Green Key and
O'Conner Hall if they miss one
more

meeting they'll be fined.

The finance committee gave
three proposals for how to

change

the general fund
situation. They are as follows:
1—$2566 will be taken out of
special projects in three sec¬

projects

semester, the Student
Committee of the
College Assembly created a
Last

on our

campus.
The Tech campus

and organizations
help each student to realize that
leadership qualities and integral
behavior come with a caring attitude
towards others. Respect of self is
surely not far behind.
can

policy.

Affairs

box"

"gripe

service

This semester, the committee
would once again like to offer
this service to the students at
Delhi. The "gripe box" is

Members of the committee

regularly reviewed the com¬
ments deposited into the "gripe

for

students at Delhi. The purpose
of the "gripe box" was to give
students a greater opportunity

box." If the comments con¬
cerned policy that would have
an effect on students, then the
committee acted on them. If the
comments could have been
better addressed by some other
function on campus, then the
committee referred them ap¬

their concerns. These

covered a wide
variety of issues pertinent to
both the academic and personal

currently located at the main
desk in the library for the month
of October. So students, let your
voices be heard! The gripes you
air as you talk among your¬
selves may serve to release
your frustrations temporarily,
but unless you're heard by the

propriately. A listing of the
concerns

functions whose responsibilities
are
to
make appropriate

and the action taken

each were published in the
Delhi Times periodically, after
on

varied menu at
Alumni Hall, the possibility of
changes in the attendance

in the
general fund.
3-leave general fund and
special projects as they are.
These proposals brought about
discussion. The discussion
was halted when a motion came
to table it, until the next

incidents occurred at Saturday night's
Pub Dance.
The trend to violate the basic codes
of adult conduct seems to be prevalent

Gripe Box" Is Back!! 1

experience
at
Delhi-for
example: the possibility of re¬
opening the ski slope on cam¬
pus, the possibility of a better

period of time.

premises for failure to comply. Similar

Editor-in-Chief
78-79 DTU

to express

2-close down special
and keep the money

constant vigil on their peers to insure
state fire laws were maintained. Many
students were found to be violating
these laws and ejected from the
a

Gary M. Crisalli

concerns

over a

On the night of the Fall Weekend

Fall Weekend concert

longer periods for the library.

tions

year.

concert, student volunteers had to keep

prime example of student abuse
the common respect which
is

Last week's

and

by Rhonda Seheff

banned in the Tech gymnasium since
the installation of the new floor last

was a

We would all benefit greatly
from this over-due move.

Senate Minutes

missing for our school and each other.
Pot and cigarette smoking has been

more

changes, those frustrations will
only keep coming back!

each review.

Health Fee to be

Repealed Governor Announces

New Plan in

Meeting with SASU

some

meeting.
UP report-the presidential
search is out and seeking. See
the article for the criteria being
used. Mr. Neroni will be coming
to the next meeting to discuss
this job. Committees still in
need of people: constitutional
review, SASU, dining hall, and
college assembly. The health
center will be giving free

Unfor¬

success.

tunately, Roger forgot the
letter, so he'll read it next week.
No food fights this week. The
baseboards in Alumni Hall will
be cleaned shortly.

Roger reminded us that this
past fall weekends concerts,
were
a
proving ground for

future

concerts.

regards to the

no

This

is

in

smoking rules

in the gym.
The library hours have been

extended for Mid-terms, Check
a SASU

times. There will be
executive meeting in

Buffalo.

Governor Carey has given an
oral commitment that the
health fee will be repealed.
New Business-Bernie Lighte
accepted to College Assembly.
Suggestion was brought up to
send a letter to the carillon
company
as
they
misrepresented what we were
getting for our money. Bill said
he was taking care of it.

It was a good meeting
much heated discussion.

good to

with

senators get
volved. So till next time!
see

It's

in¬

Brown

any

were

involved

in

meetings with top Carey aides
both in Albany and New York
City.

public sup¬

member
schools
student
leaders. "This is the first time

a

budget. Negotiations intensified
the past two weeks as
SASU President Allinger and
Legislative Director Anthony
over

repeal of the Health Fee.

Presidents Report-Senate
received a letter from President
Seldon Kruser thanking us for

on

directed into the SUNY General
Revenue Fund in the operating

ficials and student leaders from
across the state. The Governor
announced his support for the
The Governor's

charge

was

priority," declared Governor
Hugh Carey last Sunday (Oct.
8) in a meeting with SASU of¬

port of repeal of the Health Fee
is the culmination of a year long
struggle by SASU and their

dedication

was a

"I've made health my highest

measle immunization. If you
need one, don't hesitate to go
over to the health center.

helping make the carillon

students that
unjustified since it was not
directly earmarked for health
services. Rather, the fee was

by Libby Post
SASU Communication Asst.

The Governor at the

meeting
put forth a new
program idea which he termed,
"a health foundation program."
Though the bulk of the details
have yet to be finalized, Mr.
Carey mentioned that it would
be funded through tuition funds
and covered by the Tuition
Assistance Program (TAP).

Sunday

student organization has

rolled back tuition," exclaimed
SASU President Steve Allinger.
"This is a decision," he said,
"which will affect every student
in the SUNY system."
SASU for the past year has
been negotiating with state
officials regarding the Health
Fee on the premise that the fee

The Health Fee was initiated
when it was included in the 1977
New York State Executive

'

Budget. According to President
Allinger, the fee is, "an illegal
and immoral tuition increase
which is collected and placed in
the SUNY General Fund. The
revenue is not used to improve
health care for students."
SASU made repeal of the fee
its top legislative priority for
1978. Lobbying efforts took

place during this year's
legislative
session
from
January to May to have the fee
removed from this year's
Executive Budget. The public
support by Governor Carey now
that the fee will not be
included in the Executive
assures

Budget.
The

new

health

program

proposed by Mr. Carey would,
he stated, "guarentee an
upgrading of the basic health
care on all campuses. I want to
make sure there are nursing
services on
campus
that
provide for all basic health
needs."

Carey Meeting the Other Issues
EOP and HEOP financial aid
programs. "I'd certainly look at
it and its iniquities," Mr. Carey
remarked.

by Sandra Pomroy
SASU Communications Asst.

During the meeting in New

York City with Governor Carey
last Sunday, students from
various schools talked to Mr.
Carey about a number of issues
other than the health fee.
Legislative Director of SASU
Anthony Brown asked the
Governor about his stance on

Carey also told Legislative

Asst. of SASU Ron Acker that ht
would continue to support
student voting in their college
communities. Legislation in this
area is at hand in the McCallLewis bill which will be handled
once the legislature returns in

"A Friend may
of nature"

well be reckoned

a

January.
The Governor also recognized
the problems of the City

University of New York
(CUNY), explaining CUNY had
great indebtedness, and due to
recent fiscal problems, NewYork City has had to partially
withdraw support from the
institution. Tuition is now being
charged in CUNY.

masterpiece

D
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Mosley And McLaren
The Book Sellers

Seluto's :i

mass

20

market paperbacks

-

October 25, 1978

Featuring MOSSBACK MULE BAND
Starts at 9 p.m.
-

$1

Limited Admission

Opens 3 p.m« Monday

charge
Saturday

/MISS LARUE!THAT
IS CERTAINLY NOT THE
KIND OF

1

45 Wutt

52 Asian country
54 Talks rapidly

58 Actor
Robert ---59 Heavy cord
yds
61 Plow'* sole
16 Turkish title 62
Latex of
17 Choir reSumatra
63 Always

creator
15 4.840 sq

NOW &er °°T THERE
AND SH»W
some LEG
'em

we EXPECT our CHEER
LEADERS To Project.

ACROSS

Composer

Ferde----6 Duo
10 Army in¬
stallation
14"The
Thinker"

THAT 5 better.

PLAYBOy IMAGE

Sat. 10-1

TODAY'S
CROSSWORD PUZZLE

cover
-

cannot be gotten in¬

dividually.)

97H Main St
Mhit N.Y. 13753
Phone $07746-6615

Wednesday

18

Paper quan¬ 64>Super natural
tity
creature

19 Staple

22

new¬

born babe

85
66

Counterweight
Lounging
rooms

Agents ot

punishment
24 Ancestry

67 Military
command

26 Disturb
27 Fr title Ot

12

respect: In¬
1

pleasure

31 Agave
32 Necessary
37 An armed
force: Abbr.
38 Men at the

plate

Snatch

2 City on the
Tibar
3 Poliah river
4 Craftineas
5 Sword-

shaped
6 The Holy
Ghost

1

4

21

m
J7
41

At our last meeting, we had an excellent guest
speaker, Janet Schwengbar. Boy did she know
her stuff. We all got maps of Delaware County
along with a slide presentation. Janet pointed out
the hot spots, including places for spelunking,
cross country skiing, bogging, hiking, or just
enjoying views. It was nice to know that there
are better things surrounding you than just four

walls.

Previous to the guest speaker we discussed
future plans. The first mentioned was an over¬
night camping trip on horseback. Now wouldn't
you like to share a sleeping bag with a horse?
Tomorrow night Linda Avery-Millard will come
to speak on the subject of mountain climbing.
The possibilities are endless for trips-regular
mountain climbing or how about rappeling off
the tower? So come op down to Sanford Hall
Room 1,7:30 Tuesday night and find out what it's
all about.

J1

r

38

Ship's of¬

desire

r- •

i 1"

p

■

S3

U
A3
AS

L

50 Evergreen
53 Agitate
55 Come to
shore
56 An Adams
57 Palm
reader, e.g.
60 Write

ficer: Infor¬
mal

rr Tr is

«

5T

u

It

r

1

eyelashes

Overwhelming

1

■

49 The

36

ji

Outdoor Club

47 Releases: 2

words
48 Desist:
Naut.

of few
words

il

J5'

ing one
46 Brother

35

7

a

share
43 Brisk mov¬

measures
28 As well
29 —- Lisa
33 Sailors
34 Man. e.g.

is

'it

39 Came into
view

42 Have

27Annamese

40 Texas in¬
7 Big tennis
stitution:
serve
Abbr.
8 Oil country
41 TV program:
9 Recall
2 words
10 Wholesaler's
43 San -—:
unit: 2
Florida cape
44 Cleo's
words
11 Make laugh
snake

T" r-

Bogs down

13 Advance on
wages
21 The sun
23 Exhibits in¬
fatuation
25 European
falcon

DOWN

formal
30 Show dis¬

by Beth Miller

and we
(Some

We are glad to order any book In print
offer a 10 percent discount on orders.

Restaurant & Bar

This

94 Main St., Delhi

H
^■43
Us

47

■

PHI
Ut \ ■t
tr
r

■

i

The Executive Club
by Ellen Policaptri

large

company

in Sidney. It should be in¬

formative and fun. We

Blast that the
October 14, in
great success! It

In case you missed it, the Beer
Executive Club put on Saturday,

Murphy Hall Lounge was a

started at 3:00 and cleared out at about 7:00. It

good times for those who attended and
profitable for the Executive Club. We had a
was

fantastic turnout^ Those who went drank all the
beer they wanted for only $1.50.
We are now planning a trip to Bendix, a fairly

are also working on
having a few interesting guest speakers at some
of our meetings. And, of course, we're open to
more new ways of raising money.

Have interest in the Executive Club? Come

join us! New members are always welcome. It
would be worth your while, and we'd love to have
you! We hold our meetings every Tuesday at 4:00
in Room 120 of Sanford Hall. See you there!
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Dormitory

Fall Weekend '78

Movies To Be

the nine iives OF

Shown
by JoeIanaconi

and out came the contestants
for the outdoor events. The

Fall Weekend '78 has come to
close. Rain and cold weather
did postpone some events but
didn't damper any of the
weekend spirit at Delhi.

grueling tug of war contest was
won by Tony Rossi and com¬
pany. They pulled hard for their
T-shirts. Tony Rossi also made
another winning show when he
captured the log sawing contest.
Congradulations Tony RoSsi

a

Friday, October 13th kicked
off the weekend with

concert

a

featuring Papa John Creach,
James Cotton and Commander

Cody. The concert certainly
went over big as more than 1,000
tickets were sold. The concert
lasted well into night and was

enjoyed by all.
Saturday dawned with cloudy
skys and rain! The rain washed
out all of the outdoor events and

caused a few soggy spirits. The
indoor events went on without a
hitch. In the pool tournament

Denny Spatol eight balled his
way to the championship and a
new

The Fuseball
also held in¬

T-shirt.

tournament

was

doors and produced a good
turnout. Mike Meier shut his
way into the singles cham¬
pionship. In the doubles tour¬
nament, John Caff and Mike
Pentor teamed up for the win.
All three fuseball players
received their championship T-

shirts.

Saturday night, however,
not rained out
WDTU
held

McDonald

was

DTU and
a
dance
in
Hall.
Emotion
as

provided the music, the bar¬
tenders provided the drinks and
the hosts provided the popcorn.
Everyone had a great time
listening to the band and even to
some of our students joining
Emotion. Congradulations DTU
and WDTU for throwing one
great dance with special thanks
to Bobby & Betty!
Sundays weather

was

better

College Union is now
presenting movies in O'Connor
Hall on Wednesday nights and
Murphy Hall on Thursday
nights at 7:00 and 9:00.
Admission is free for students
and there is no alcoholic

beverage

championship shirt

as

The

THAT CAT IS BACK!
and it's a whole NEW trip!

...with

some

Fabulously Funny New Friends and Funky New Adventures!

COLLEGE UNION

dormitory lounges.

presents:

Dorm Film Sched

1st Semester
Oct. 25-26-Nine Lives of Fritz
the Cat
November 8-9-Last Detail
November
29-30--Lords
of
Flatbush
December 6-7-Burnt Offerings
December 13-14--Enter the

FRIDAY

GULLIVERS TRAVELS
and

Dragon

did all

at 8:00 p.m.

DR CYCLOPS

2nd Semester
Jan 31-Feb. 1-Silent Running
Feb.
14-15--Little
Rascals
Shorts:
Bedtime
Worries,

AND ON SUNDAY

Boxing Gloves, Dogs Is Dogs,
Mama's Little Pirate, Moan and
Groan, Pink Panther Cartoon

the other winners of the events.
Fall weekend '78 was a fun
time and it even extended into
last weekend where the finals
for the football tournament was
scheduled. The Attic and the
DeadHeads will battle it out for
the ownership of the v2 keg.
Fall weekend '78 could not
have been as much fun as it was
if it had not been for Russell
Hall. Russell Hall Dorm Council
would like to thank Kim

3:00, 7:00 & 94)0

Feb. 28-March 1-Tales from the

Crypt
March 14-15-Great
Cathouse Thursday

Scout

TAXI DRIVER

&

April 4-5-Oddessa File
April 18-19-Rollerball
May 2-3-Butch Cassidy and the

STARRING ROBERT DENIRO

Sundance Kid

STEWART'S

Tompson who took on the main
responsibility and really made

Department Store

successful weekend. The
Dorm Council would like to
thank all the people who par¬
a

ticipated in the events,

permitted.

movies will be shown in the

and company.
The water balloon throw was
an event filled with excitement.
Jeff Beck edged out the crown
while Chris Fusco also won.
Both of them deserve a big hand
and a towel.
The egg throw contest was
also action packed. Contestants
threw eggs hoping not to have
them break in mid-air or in
their hands. Chris Brown and
Lisa Freer won the contest.
Frisbee mania is everywhere
and John Morkavich proved he
can throw a freisbee. John won
the event with a long sailing
throw. John received his

FRITZtheGAT

85 Main St.

Delhi, N.Y. 13753

the

officials and also the DuBois

Phone 607-746-2254

Cowbosy for their help and
time.

1

THE

ALL MOVIES SHOWN
IN THE FARRELL

LEATHER

LITTLE THEATER

LODGE
147 Main St.

ADMISSION FREE
WITH COLLEGE I.D.

Delhi, N.Y.

HATS, BELTS, BUCKLES, HANDBAGS,

CATSKILL AUDIO

WALLETS, COATS, MOCCASINS

Stereo Components
Car Stereos

A COMPLETE SELECTION OF

T.V.'s

HANDICRAFTED JEWELRY

Professional Sound

PLUS
ALL YOUR PARAPHERNALIA NEEDS
-

-

-

-

-

-

P.A.'s

Pipes
Papers

All Brand New
-

Stones
Cleaners

Equipment

All Guaranteed I

Bongs
Scales

20%-40% OFF

The Latest Issue of
HIGH TIMES
and More!

Sign up for a
FREE DRAWING
to be held
Oct. 31,1978

Manufacturer's List Price

FREE PRICE QUOTES
Come Down and
Visit our
New Shop

WIN A
$5, $10,$15
Gift Certificate

Hrs. 10-6 Mon-Sat. Phone 746-3806
TT

r

TT

TT

**

PHONE WEEKDAYS9-2
WEEKENDS-ANYTIME

746-2474

The Hungry

Student Activities

Generation

Homemade

Week of October 23-October 29

Mon. Oct. 23

Choir Rehearsal-5-6 p.m., Farrell, Little Theatre
French Club Meeting-5-7 p.m., Smith Hall Lounge
FSEA Meeting--6-7:30 p.m., Alumni, Conference Rm.
Fall Play Rehearsal-7-10:30 p.m., Farrell, Little Theatre

on Bun
W-K Corn
Mixed Green Salad
Fruit Platters
Marinated Cukes
Baked Custard
Fruit Turnovers

Oatmeal
Homemade Donuts

HSMA Seminar-4-5:30 p.m., Sanford, Rm. 1
College Union Meeting--4-6 p.m., Farrell, Rm. A & B
FSEA Meeting-5-6 p.m., Alumni, Rm. 135
Choir Rehearsal-5-6 p.m., Farrell, Little Theatre
Fall Play Rehearsal -7-10:30 p.m., Farrell, Little Theatre
Outdoor Club Meeting-7:30 p.m.-compl., Sanford, Rm. 1

Homemade Chicken Rice

Soup
Wafer Sliced Ham 8. Cheese
on

Torpedo Roll

Italian Noodles
Green Beans
Garden Bowl Salad
Citrus Fruit
Stuffed Celery
Chocoiate Pudding

or

Wednesday, October 25
Choir Rehearsal-5-6 p.m., Farrell, Little Theatre
Fall Play Rehearsal-7-10:30 p.m., Farrell, Little Theatre
UCM Bible Study-7:15-8:30 p.m., Meet in Gerry Hall
Hort. & Cons. Club Meeting -7:30-9 p.m. Thurston, Rm. 104
WDTU Meeting -7:30^9:30 p.m., Farr^'l, Rm. A & B

Fresh Ham

Gravy
Salisbury Steak

Thursday, October 26

-8

Travels"

Tossed Salad

Spiced Applesauce
Relish Tray
Strawberry Shortcake or
Pumpkin Pie

p.m.-compl..
Assorted Fruits and
Juices
Fried Eggs
Waffles with Strawberries
Link Sausage
Cream of Wheats

Jelly Donuts
Homemade Dutch Potato

Soup

Lost and Found

Manacotti with Meat Sauce
or

of property were found and can be claimed
at the Department of Public Safety, North Construction

The following items

by owner
Bldg.:

Gold ID Bracelet
Plastic Rimmed eyeglasses in
Yellow Tote-Bag
Brown "GAP" longsleeve shirt
Brown leather jacket
Timex Watch (Male- wrist)
White wool sweater with Black & Red
Plastic rimmed eyeglasses in green 8< yellow
1 Brown-bead earring
1 Ladies Gold wrist watch
1 Brown and Gold silk scarf

Issued 4 Uniform Traffic
Tickets returnable in local
Justice Court:

1-Allowing a person to cling
to the outside of a vehicle
1-Driving on the sidewalk
1-Failure to comply with the
order of a Police Officer

1-Failure to stop at a stop

sign.

Fall Weekend.
Continued from page 1
dance featuring "Emotion."
The popcorn was consumed and
the beer and liquor flowed. The
band played a variety of music,
ranging from rock n' roll to
disco. It was an evening of fun
and dance, enjoyed by all.
On Sunday evening, the
College Union sponsored "The
Ramayana" by Gopal Sharmen. The epic was written at
least 5000 years ago and
Jalabala Vaidya starred in all
twenty roles. Ms. Vaidya
portrayed all the parts as she

UCM

Cabbage

Soup
Texas Hots
Roll

on

N.E.

Chopped Onions
French Fries or
Chili Con Carne
Broccoli
Chefs Salad
Molded Pear-Raspberry
Relish Tray

and Onions

Egg Plant Parmesan
Pizza
Fetticini Noodles
Italian Zucchini

Antipastp Salad
Garden Bowl
Garlic Bread
Italian Waffles
Sicilian Cake

Blueberry Pancakes or
Poached Eggs

Assorted Fruits and
Juices
French Toast or
Poached Eggs

English Muffins

Bagels-Cr. Cheese

Oatmeal
Glazed Donuts

Wheatena
Coffee Cake

When: Afternoons at 4:00
For What:
Executive Club

lost

or

throne

of

roll in over 1000 per¬
formances. In parts it seemed
to drag out, but on the whole it

Chops

Scalloped Potatoes
French Style Green Beans
Garden Bowl Salad

Fruity Salad
Sliced Tomato
Sundae Smorgasbord
Sun. Oct. 29

Assorted Fruits and Juices

Pineapple Fritters
Bacon
Pancakes
Sherred Eggs

Turkey Salad on
Assorted Breads
Potato Chips
Relish Platter
Citrus Fruit Bowl

Cottage Cheese
Honeybuns
Butterscotch Pudding
Turkey and
Dressing or
Chopped Dinner Steak
Mashed Potatoes-Gravy
Squash
Roast

Tossed Salad

Cranberry Sauce
Relish Trays
Assorted Cream Cakes

Club

in Murphy main
Membership costs

p.m.

ski
parties
(all
nighters) and dances will be

Dictionary

Center.
Continued from page 4

register for one or more when
arranging your spring schedule

OURS

Something

you

say

you're going to do next week . . .
or the week after or the week

STUDY:

with your faculty advisor.
Peer tutoring is a free service

centration

to help students who need
assistance in course work.

CRAM: Studying or
under pressure or

willing to work as
tutors ($2.30 an hour) and
students in need of extra help
should register with Mrs.

State of absorbed
contemplation
and
con¬

after that

held. All these events are to
take place at the Catskill Ski
Center.
For some good snow fun, and
for you beginners, instructions
will be made available, look into
the Ski Club. For more in¬
formation
contact
Steve
MacArthur-746-4288 or Pete

Gutliph-746-4206.

Students

all-night
pizzeria staying awake for 48
Finding

an

MEETINGS IN

GERRY HALL

INSANITY:

at

Stuffed Baked Pork
Macaroni & Cheese

season,

enjoyable evening.

The Student's

hours

Yogurt
Muffins
Baked Apples

December 1st.
Besides the frequent ski days
at Catskill Ski Center, trips to
Canada and Vermont with Peak
tours are planned. A Winter
Carnival involving ski races,
torch light parades and other
fast moving ski events is
scheduled. Throughout the ski

this

CRAM:

Assorted Fruits and Juices
Ham & Egg on English Muffin
Waffles with Strawberries
Assorted Cold Cuts on
Hard Roll
Green Salad
Festive Fruit Bowl

faculty, staff, and students. A
payment plan is available to
ease the pain of paying the total
package cost of $75.00. Full
payment must be met by

found

Ayadhya.
Ms. Vaidya is a dynamic
performer and has recreated

STUDY:

BRUNCH

$75.00: $65.00 for a Season Pass
and $10.00 for a membership
fee. Membership is open to

Facilitated the starting of a
vehicle by the use of depart¬
ment jumper cables on 6 occassions.

was an

Sat. Oct. 28

lounge.

inquiries.

the

Spinach
Tossed Salad
Molded Peach-Orange
Cole Slaw
Carrot Cake with
Cream Cheese Icing

8:00

thwhile Activities
See ya there!!!

explained

Scallops

The Ski Club will hold their
first meeting on October 26 at

Meetings
Why: Lots of Fun and Wor¬

7

Cheese

Join Ski

120

Received

Batter Dipt
Baked Zita

Strawberries

Hall, Room

Sanford

Where:

Peach & Cottage
Fruited Jello

Tapioca Pudding with

Chicken Caccatore

Cookies

Assorted Fruits and
Juices

and falling
asleep before.your exams

Sunday's at 12

Homemade

Wed. Oct. 25

€f

Flamingo

BRUNCH

Veal Parmesan or
Cube Steaks with
Sauteed Onions
Buttered Noodles
Oven Brown Potato
Peas
Cole Slaw
Ambrosia
Garden Bowl
Chocolate Cake with
Boiled Icing

cloth case

Mixed Green Salad

ITALIAN FIESTA

Antipasto

We Want You

Incidents

building.
4.
During this reportingperiod the Department of
Public Safety
investigated-2
Burglaries.

Maypo

Fri. Oct. 27

Significant Security

campus

Assorted Fruits and
Juices
Scrambled Eggs
Home Fries
Bacon

Sausage with Peppers

Keys on Blue & gold cloth holder

1. Resident student arrested
for disorderly conduct relative
to his vehicle doing damage to
state property.
2. Resident student charged
with unlawful possession of a
vehicle inspection sticker.
3.
Criminal
mischief of
several large glass windows in a

Open Face Turkey Melt

Zucchini
Tossed Salad

Fruit Bowl
Jumbo Gingie

Brown metal Case

4

Gravy
Fresh White Fish with
Lemon Butter
Mashed Potatoes
Glazed Carrots
Brussel Sprouts
Tossed Salad
Waldorf
Fruit Bowl
Cream Puffs
Assorted Cream Pies

Nut Crunch Muffins

Tues. Oct. 24

Saturday, October 27
Pub Dance-8 p.m.-12, MacDonald, Upstairs

Asparagus

Thurs. Oct. 26

Asparagus

Friday, October 27
Film "Dr. Cyclops 8. Gulliver's
Farrell, Little Theatre

Homemade Clam Chowder
Tuna Grinders
Potato Chips or
Hot Turkey Sandwich
with Gravy

Hash Brown Potatoes
Cauliflower

Roast Beef

Mashed Potato

Choir Rehearsal-5-6 p.m., Farrell, Linle Theatre
Fall Play Rehearsal-7-10:30 p.m., Farrell, Little Theatre
Bible Study Meeting-7:30-9 p.m., Smith Hall Lounge
Student Senate Meeting-7:30-9 p.m., T
»ll, Rm. A & B
UCM Meeting-8-9:30 p.m., Gerry Hall Lounge

Fluffy

on

or

Hamburg or Cheeseburger

English Muffins

Tuesday, October 24

-

Rice

Assorted Fruits and
Juices
French Toast or
Hard & Soft Eggs

Monday, October 23

Vegetable

Soup
Chow Meing

a

time,

Thinking

cramming will
desired results

bring

that

the

instructing

limited
period of time, usually before
a

examinations

Unsoundness or

Frisbee.
Check out the Learning Skills
Center as a place to study, to

derangement of the mind;
extreme folly or foolishness

sharpen your skills, and to
obtain extra help!

INSANITY:

Help Wanted!
Pizza

experience

man

necessary

Nights-part-full time
Inquire:

Nina's Restaurant
116 Main Street

Delhi, NY 746-6222

